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—What problems or issues do you see
affecting management or public use of
the Refuge?

—What improvements do you
recommend for the Refuge?

—What changes, if any, would you like
to see in the management of the
Refuge?

The Service has provided the above
questions for your optional use. The
Service has no requirement that you
provide information. The Planning
Team developed these questions to
facilitate finding out more information
about individual issues and ideas.
Comments received by the Planning
Team will be used as part of the
Planning process; individual comments
will not be referenced in our reports or
directly responded to.

An opportunity will also be provided
for public input at an open house on
September 18, 1999, (schedule of
activities can be obtained from the Fish
Springs National Wildlife Refuge at
above address). All information
provided voluntarily by mail, phone, or
at public meetings becomes part of the
official public record (i.e., names,
addresses, letters of comment, input
recorded during meetings). If requested
under the Freedom of Information Act
by a private citizen or organization, the
Service may provide copies of such
information.

The environmental review of this
project will be conducted in accordance
with the requirements of the National
Environmental Policy Act of 1969, as
amended (42 U.S.C. 4321 et seq.), NEPA
Regulations (40 CFR parts 1500-1508),
other appropriate Federal laws and
regulations, Executive Order 12996, the
National Wildlife Refuge System
Improvement Act of 1997, and Service
policies and procedures for compliance
with those regulations.

Dated: September 3, 1999.
Elliott Sutta,
Acting Regional Director, Denver, Colorado.
[FR Doc. 99-23509 Filed 9-9-99; 8:45 am]
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SUMMARY: The U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service announces the final policy on

the National Wildlife Refuge System
and Compensatory Mitigation under the
Section 10/404 program. We are
establishing guidelines regarding the
use of the National Wildlife Refuge
System for compensatory mitigation
requirements for water resource
development projects authorized by the
Department of the Army under Section
404 of the Clean Water Act and Section
10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act. The
purpose of the policy is to provide
guidance to our personnel when they
are evaluating whether a National
Wildlife Refuge should be considered as
a site for wetland restoration,
enhancement, or creation to replace
wetlands lost to dredge and fill impacts
authorized by a Section 10/404 permit.
In general, we will not allow
compensatory mitigation on National
Wildlife Refuge System lands because
these lands are already targeted for
restoration, and we will be restoring
these lands in the future. We recognize
that under some limited and exceptional
circumstances, compensatory mitigation
on a National Wildlife Refuge may be
appropriate. If compatible activities
occurring on a National Wildlife Refuge
require compensatory mitigation, the
mitigation must occur within the
boundaries of the National Wildlife
Refuge being affected and must meet
specific criteria. We will not support the
use of National Wildlife Refuge System
lands for establishment of mitigation
banks. We may accept mitigation banks
or mitigation projects as additions to the
National Wildlife Refuge System subject
to specific criteria. Where habitats have
already been protected or restored under
other Federal programs designed to
increase the Nation’s wetlands, we will
not support the preservation of such
restored wetlands as compensatory
mitigation for habitat losses from other
projects authorized under the Section
10/404 program, except in limited and
exceptional circumstances.
EFFECTIVE DATE: The policy becomes
effective on October 12, 1999.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: U.S.
Fish and Wildlife Service, Dr. Benjamin
N. Tuggle, Chief, Division of Habitat
Conservation, 400 ARLSQ, Washington,
D.C. 20240, telephone (703) 358-2161;
or Dr. Richard A. Coleman, Chief,
Division of Refuges, 600 ARLSQ,
Washington, D.C. 20240, telephone
(703) 358-1744.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

Background

The national goal of no net loss of
wetlands recognizes the importance and
the special significance of wetlands to a
variety of functions and values

including water quality, flood damage
reduction, groundwater recharge, and
reduced sedimentation. In addition,
wetlands are some of the most
important habitats for fish and wildlife
resources on the landscape. We (the
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service) strongly
support and contribute to this national
goal by helping to reduce wetland
losses, by restoring lost or degraded
wetlands, and by protecting valuable
wetlands by bringing them into the
National Wildlife Refuge System.

We administer over 92 million acres
of land and water within the National
Wildlife Refuge System, and we have at
least one National Wildlife Refuge in
each of the 50 states. The mission of the
National Wildlife Refuge System is to
administer a national network of lands
and waters for the conservation,
management, and where appropriate,
restoration of the fish, wildlife, and
plant resources and their habitats within
the United States for the benefit of
present and future generations of
Americans. We may allow public uses
of National Wildlife Refuge System
lands, such as wildlife dependent
recreation, when they are compatible
with the purposes of the refuge.
However, the National Wildlife Refuge
System was established and is being
managed first and foremost for fish,
wildlife, and plant conservation.

At times, we have acquired lands that
have been disturbed by past human
activities. As such, some National
Wildlife Refuges contain degraded fish
and wildlife habitats. The development
community, and others, have asked if
these degraded habitats could be used as
mitigation sites for wetland and wildlife
habitat losses that occur outside the
National Wildlife Refuge System. In the
past, we have discouraged the use of
National Wildlife Refuge System lands
for compensatory mitigation, because
we are authorized to restore degraded
habitats within the National Wildlife
Refuge System and we will be restoring
these lands in the future, irrespective of
off-Refuge development. However, until
now, we have not had a specific policy
that outlines when, or if, compensatory
mitigation on National Wildlife Refuge
System lands might be appropriate.

We recognize that allowing
compensatory mitigation on a refuge
could result in some resource gains
within the National Wildlife Refuge
System. However, if we were to target
the National Wildlife Refuge System for
compensatory mitigation, we could be
facilitating a significant net loss of
wetlands within the watershed. But we
also recognize there may be some
limited and exceptional circumstances
where allowing compensatory



